

INUTES OF GOTHERINGTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING OF                         12th FEBRUARY AT 7.30PM IN THE REX RHODES BUILDING
Present:  Cllr Samuels (Chairman), Cllr Keyte (Vice Chairman), and Cllrs Ryman, Rear, Ward, Osborne; and 5 members of the public.          In attendance:   Robert Stone (Parish Clerk/RFO).
                                                             Items
1. Welcome – Cllr Samuels welcomed those present.  

1.1 Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Rodney Churchill, Lewis Harmer, and Mel Gore (TBC).
1.2  The Chairman asked if anyone intended recording or filming the meeting.  No one did.
2. To approve the minutes of the meeting of 8th January 2019   - Approved subject to following clarification made by Cllr Keyte on the new Freeman Field fence, as follows:

 “Item 2 Matters arising: Cllr Keyte had made two contacts with the contractor who had done some re-tensioning work on the fence (inspected with Cllr Lewis Harmer) but needed to do more lower down, and also in one place where somebody has clearly climbed over the fence and potentially damaged it.”
2.1 Matters arising not on the agenda:     
- TBC had yet to advise on fixing the dog bin in Manor Lane   Action: Clerk to chase
- Still awaiting an update on the re-tensioning work on the new boundary fence in Freeman Field.
- Hallmaster is still in the testing stage. The Council now needs to involve regular users as well.                                                                                                                                                                                  
- The Clerk reported that no response had been received from Gloucs CC regarding grass cutting grant payments.  Enquiries of other councils suggest these were no longer available.       
- A435 / Malleson Road junction.  Action:  Cllr Keyte to discuss with the GCC portfolio holder for Highways.

3 To receive declarations of interest for items on the agenda below –None received.
4.  Public Session 

Kate Darch of Gotherington Village Shop introduced herself, and described the services she provided to the village. These included trialling new lines of produce, more flexible opening hours, providing a calendar of community events, cookery demonstrations, knit and natter sessions, and visits by the local PCSO.
4.1 To receive residents’ comments and concerns -   A resident raised concerns about the dispersal of water from the balancing pond of new estate.  She was worried that the adjacent stream would take the water down to the Evesham Road leading to possible flooding. Councillors responded that there would be controlled discharge but undertook to monitor.                                                                               

4.2 To receive Borough Councillor & County Councillor Reports – None received.
5. To receive the Chairman’s report (Attached at Annex A)
6. (a) Finance 
6.1 Resolve to adopt the following accounts for payment: 
	Robert Stone
	Salary – January 2010
	£443.95

	Robert Stone
	January Expenses – Internet & mobile
	£20.00

	Richard Pasco
	JWP Cleaning
	£38.50

	Dawn Gibbons
	RRB cleaning – Jan 2019
	£207.00

	Eddie Godsell
	Removal of grass cuttings from Freeman Field
	£45.00

	SLCC Enterprises Ltd
	2019 Practitioners conference
	£126.00

	Gotherington Village Hall
	November 18th meeting
	£24.00

	HMRC
	PAYE (January 2019)
	111.20

	Howard Samuels
	Paper & ink cartridge
	16.72


                                                                                          Total                      £1027.37
6.2 To receive a finance report to 31st January 2019, including the refund from Water Plus.    
	04/01/19
	DD
	BRIT GAS BUSINESS 
	293.98
	14.7
	279.28
	
	20047.7

	04/01/19
	DD
	BRIT GAS BUSINESS 
	332.06
	16.6
	315.46
	
	19715.64

	10/01/19
	FPO
	DAWN GIBBONS DECEMBER CLEANING 
	143.75
	0
	143.75
	
	19571.88

	10/01/19
	FPO
	ROBERT STONE EXPENSES DEC 2018 
	20
	0
	20
	
	19551.88

	10/01/19
	FPO
	ROBERT STONE SALARY DEC 2018
	444.15
	0
	444.15
	
	19107.73

	11/01/19
	DEP
	 MARQUEE HIRE 
	
	
	
	50
	19157.73

	15/01/19
	DD
	1&1 INTERNET LTD. 
	1.19
	0
	1.19
	
	19156.54

	24/01/19
	FPO
	RICHARD PASCO DECEMBER CLEANING
	38.5
	0
	38.5
	
	19118.04

	28/01/19
	DEP
	WATER PLUS REFUND
	
	
	
	1300.98
	20419.02

	29/01/19
	FPI
	GOTHERINGTON C.C 
	
	
	
	201.07
	20620.09

	
	
	Totals
	  1,273.63  
	31.3
	  1,242.33 
	1552..05
	


	Bank reconciliation at 31st January 2019 

	

	Opening cash balance    1 Jan 2019               £20,341.67

	Plus receipts                                                    £ 1,552.05   

	Less authorised payments                              £  1,273.63 
Less o/s cheque payment (GRCC Sub)          £      25.00

	Available monies 1 Feb 2019                        £ 20,595.09


 6.3 To receive an update on GPC’s bid to Tewkesbury BC for S106 payments to the parish. – Tewkesbury BC’s advice on the outcome (detailed below) was noted.
	Centaur  - Sports facilities contribution - £9,357.18 ‘towards the provision of off-site sports, community and recreational facilities with any residual being used towards cost of improving Gotherington Parish Village Hall’

	Awarded to Gotherington Parish Council to improve the Rex Rhodes building by replacing guttering, down pipes, fascia, upgrade front door and emergency exit to ensure building secure. 

Also replace boundary fence.   // Remove kick wall Gazebo repairs //   Wet pour playground


Persimmon - Community Project Contribution - £23,469.99                                                      Awarded to the Old Chapel Community Project for external refurbishment of the Old Chapel including roof and rendering

7.) Parish Council Policies and Procedures                                                                                     7.1 To consider proposed amendments to the Council’s Action Plan.   – The proposals circulated in the draft Action Plan for 2019/20 as detailed below were approved:                                                                Summer Fete; Promotion of Parish Council election of 2nd May 2019; Repair of the Gotherington War Memorial; and Traffic Survey. Cllr Keyte requested that the figures for the War memorial showed the actual cost of the memorial works as well as the amount allocated by the council in the 2019/20 budget.
 7.2 To review progress (if any) made by the Working Group on charges for recreation ground facilities, and consider what action is now required.   –  Deferred pending a meeting of the WG.
8. Planning & Development                                                                                                                8.1 To consider the Council’s recommendation concerning planning application 19/00051/FUL - Meadowside Aggs Lane Gotherington – The erection of a single and double storey rear extension and a new front porch. Will bring extract from copy plans. 
- The council considered that the proposed extensions were sympathetic to the property and those adjoining. No objections were raised   Action:  Clerk to notify TBC, Planning.
8.2 Planning approval for 18/01173/FUL, raising of the ridge height to provide first floor at The Elms, Manor Lane, was noted.
8.3 To receive an update on the issues arising from the Charles Church development, and discuss the adoption of the side roads.  - Cllr Rear spoke.  Her report is at Appendix B.
8.4 The planning application for a new driveway/drive entrance at Gotherington Fields Farm was also discussed with reference to the integrity of the 33ft statutory width of the bridleway.                         Action: Cllr Keyte undertook to follow this up with the applicant seeking clarification about the entrance gateway gates.
9. Freeman Field, Rex Rhodes Building & John Woolley Pavilion
9.1  To receive an update on inquiries about the replacement of the steps from Freeman Field to the adjacent field.   – Cllr Keyte said he had spoken to the landowner.  The simplest solution was to remove the dangerous woodwork.
9.2 To receive a progress report on maintenance works to the Rex Rhodes Building   - It was reported that Cllr Harmer would complete works on the guttering, soffits, and facias in the near future.
9.3   Progress in forming the Hallmaster Working Group, and discussion on outstanding queries.  – Cllr Osbourn asked the proposed locks required wi-if communication to which the chairman replied no, and also how would they be powered and the chairman replied 3AA batteries.
10. Other Matters
10.1 To receive an update on First Aid Course(s) for the village.    – Deferred. This issue was being progressed by volunteers within the village.
10.2 To confirm the date for the Summer Fete as Saturday 27th July, and discuss arrangements. –     Cllr Samuels said that there was enthusiasm amongst village organisations, and that the working group was making excellent progress. It may be necessary to draw down some monies from the budget to fund arrangements subject to receipts being obtained.
10.3 To receive an update on the Emergency Action Plan.    – It was agreed this would feature in the Annual Community Meeting (APM).  Further work was needed on the standard GRCC pro forma.  Action:  Clerk to invite Barbara Pond (GRCC) to speak to the first meeting of the new Council in May

10.4 To further discuss the Gazebo, and agree further action – Quotes for repair works were discussed. It was resolved to approve the bid of £420 from Louis Whitehouse.                             Action: Cllr Osborne.                                                                                
11.  Confidential item
11.1 Resolved to exclude the public and press to discuss co-opting a new member of the Council.  Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960
Resolved to co-opt Cora Patel to join the Council.  She immediately signed her Acceptance of Office, and undertook to complete and send the Declaration of Interests form to the Monitoring Officer at Tewkesbury BC.
12. The date of the next Council Meeting would be 12th March 2019.

The meeting ended at 9.40pm.

Appendix A
Summary of Chairman’s Report of February 2019

Grass Cutting. Sophie Hunt (Grounds Maintenance Project Officer TBC) has advised that GPC will be receiving 10 cuts per year at a cost of £980.36 + VAT. Enquiries had been raised with TBC about the cost of additional cuts, and a request made for clarification of the areas covered.
Utilities GPC had received a refund of £1300.98 from Water Plus following the very large bill received in 2018 from Severn Trent. The change of responsibility for the business accounts from Severn Trent to Water Plus had not helped.

GPC has renegotiated gas and electricity with British Gas and this has resulted in a potential saving of £550.00 on the gas and £700.00 on the electric. Overall this is a saving of some £1200.00.

Codelock  A local locksmith advised on Monday that model CL5510 Smart Lock would not be suitable for all 3 buildings. It was only suitable for the village hall which has wooden door. A further quote for a lock on the PVC doors for RRB and the Pavilion was awaited.
Recent problems within the village - Cleeve Patrol was created before Christmas and the local constabulary are in full support and are in regular contact with them. Patrols are carried out on a nightly basis by local residents currently covering Bishops Cleeve and Woodmancote. All patrollers wear ID and high vis jackets and use radio contact. These villages have seen a decrease in break-ins since the patrol started.  Extending the patrols to Gotherington might be worth pursuing. Cllr Samuels would discuss with the Cleeve Patrol.
Future S106 The issuing of S106 leaflets to residents for their thoughts on what we should be spending the money was thought to be rather premature....The next edition of Topics will not be until mid July which may be rather late. (Clerk – This item will be included for discussion in the March agenda.)
GHN have paid £1914.40 and are now up to date with 2018 payments.

Local Elections 2nd May Posters are being displayed in the shop, notice boards, web site and Facebook and will also be in the Spring edition of Topics.

Appendix B

Summary of Cllr Mavis Rear’s report of 12th February 2019 (Item 8.3) 

1
Persimmon/Charles Church Development on Malleson Road

a)
Footpath AGO 6 runs along the field edge of the development site from Shutter Lane to the A435.  The temporary closure order expired on 12 January. I advised yesterday that the path is now open. I haven’t walked it but people have been seen using it so I assume that fallen bush has been cleared away. 
b)
It is understood that the site roads will be adopted by Glos Highways after completion of building work, probably in 2-3 years’ time, but that they will be in good order before handing over to the county.

c)
South side of Malleson Road - installation of kerbing and a new tarmac footway to the far end of their site. Authority has been requested from Persimmons for this work to be done in conjunction with Glos Highways. The telephone fibre cable will be laid under the footway. There is some frustration about the delay because the road verge is a mess.  Site delivery vehicles are unsure where the road edge is hence the spread of mud. This end of Malleson Road has been swept several times today. 

d)
Drainage/outlet from the balancing pond.  The intention is to install the outlet connection - dig up half the road and tunnel the other half at the same period as the footway work is undertaken.  This should be the last lot of temporary traffic lights. Telephone engineers will also dig across the road at the village end. 

2 I met with Craig Freeman of Gloucestershire Highways this morning.  A plus was that the Site Agent also dropped in and they exchanged contact details in the hope of expediting the footway work referred to earlier. 

a)
Damage to the surface of Malleson Road from Persimmon’s site entrance to the A435  might be an issue at a later date. Persimmon will repair the road caused by their sewer connection when they do the footway work. 

b)
The Malleson Road / A435 junction - planning application progress?  

c)
Drainage - I drew an absolute blank on this. There is no street drainage from about 94 or 96 and the old ditch has long been filled in or silted up so water finds its own way down drives and is splashed up onto the footpath by speeding traffic. Cost prohibitive? No easy answer but water splashed up has a payload of small road stones which sit unswept on the footpath. Another issue.
d)
Road surface: we did a site inspection from Woolstone Lane to the end of the footpath.. There are lots of potholes but not dangerously deep by their criteria so no action except where there is a straight edge by iron street furniture.  
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